                 


   WEST VIRGINIA BAR FOUNDATION




      BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

                  FLAHERTY, SENSABAUGH AND BONASSO LAW OFFICE-CHARLESTON




           JUNE 7, 2012-12:00 NOON


       MINUTES


The meeting of the West Virginia Bar Foundation’s Board of Directors was called to order by President J. Franklin Long, who was participating by telephone conference call, on June 7, 2012, at 12:00 Noon at the law offices of Flaherty, Sensabaugh and Bonasso in Charleston.


Vice President Steve Nord, a member of the Board of Directors was in attendance. Participating by telephone conference call were Secretary/Treasurer Tracey Weber, Judge John Bailey, Judge Michael Aloi, Dean Joyce McConnell, Jane Moran, David Webb and Steve White. Bar Foundation Executive Director Tom Tinder were also in attendance. Guests at the beginning of the meeting were Kitty Dooley and Tom Rodd.


The first item on the Agenda was a review of the Minutes of the previous Board of Directors meeting which had been held on March 22, 2012. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed that the Minutes of the meeting be approved as presented.


President Long requested that Ms. Dooley and Mr. Rodd give their presentation regarding the Bar Foundation grant which had been awarded to the J.R. Clifford Project for activities relating to civil rights, human rights and the legal profession. They highlighted the excellent continuing legal education program that had occurred in Martinsburg the previous week with more than 100 persons in attendance. In October, 2012, the “New Home for Liberty” play will be given in Martinsburg, which tells the story of the birth of WV and the work of Clifford, the first African American lawyer practicing law in WV. They stated that the Bar Foundation’s support was “extremely important”.
Secretary/Treasurer Weber gave the financial report for the time period of July 1, 2011 through May 31, 2012 of the current 2011-12 fiscal year, as well as projections through June 30, 2012. He mentioned several revenue items and several expense items with the overall forecast for almost a balanced budget, even after the numerous unanticipated expenses for the two buildings. Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the financial report.

He then went over the budget proposal for the July 1, 2012-June 30, 2012 fiscal year. He stated that it was a basic budget with a very small surplus based upon the sale of the 2008 building and paying off the Chase Bank commercial loan which is projected to occur in late June/early July, 2012. After some questions and discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the 2012-13 budget.

For the Report of the Strategic Planning Committee, President Long led a lengthy discussion regarding the real estate situation for the two buildings-2006 and 2008 Kanawha Blvd., East. The 2006 building was sold for $287,500 to the Oil Marketers and Grocers of West Virginia (OMEGA) with a closing date of May 22, 2012. An amount of approximately $273,000 was provided to the Bar Foundation after 





-2-

the necessary deductions for fees and expenses. A Real Estate Sales Agreement with Joel Beverly, an out of state business owner, was signed at the end of May, 2012, for the 2008 building. With a 30 day inspection period, the plan is to close on the property at the end of June or early in July. The purchase price is $392,500. 

The Board members discussed the commercial loan with Chase Bank on the 2008 property. A request had been made to the bank to eliminate a prepayment penalty provision. After some comments were made, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to authorize the Executive Committee to negotiate the commercial loan and its provisions regarding the 2008 property.
President Long then reported that the Strategic Planning Committee reviewed the proposed Endowment Fund. After discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to place $500,000 in the Endowment Fund once both the 2006 and the 2008 buildings had been finally sold. 

The Board received an overview of the very successful ALPS Lawyer Leadership Institute that had been held on May 18-20 at Stonewall Resort. There had been overwhelmingly positive evaluations by the attendees and the speakers. After comments were made, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to continue the activity for a second year.

Grants Committee Chairperson Nord gave a report for his committee and went over four applications for funding which had been received and reviewed by the Committee. The first grant request was the continuation of the Bar Foundation Public Service Scholarship at the WVU College of Law. The cost for the 2012-13 school year is $17,240. After some very strong comments were made about the positive aspects of this scholarship, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the grant in the amount of $17,240. (Dean McConnell did not participate in the discussion and did not vote.)

The second grant request was from WV Public Broadcasting for The Law Works television program for $10,000. There were comments made regarding the continuing funding of this activity, the reception by the public and the involvement by viewers. Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to provide a grant in the amount of $5,000 and suggest that a grant proposal be made during the upcoming fiscal year.

The third grant request was from the Court Appointed Special Advocates (CASA) program of the Eastern Panhandle for $3,000 for a one-time initiative to develop and implement an Advocate Support Team. Vice President Nord reported that the amount of $1,760 was still available for use in the $30,000 budget line item for the current fiscal year. After some discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to provide a challenge grant to the CASA program in the amount of $1,760 based upon it raising the remaining $1,240 to complete the $3,000 program.

The fourth grant was from Wheeling Jesuit University for $5,000 to develop a script for the pre-production phase of a planned feature documentary on J.R. Clifford, the first African American lawyer to practice law in WV. After several questions, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to recommend that the Project secure other funding for this worthwhile endeavor and re-apply in the future for the Bar Foundation to partner with other entities to support this activity.
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President Long requested a report from the Nominating Committee for the Officers to serve for the 2012-13 year. Vice President Nord stated that the Committee recommended the following persons to serve as Officers for the 2012-13 year:



President-Tracey Weber-Weston



Vice President-Harry Hatfield-Madison



Secretary/Treasurer-Steve White-Charleston


A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the Officers for the 2012-13 year.

Secretary/Treasurer Weber was called upon to offer his Committee appointments for the upcoming year. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to appoint Ms. Allen and new Board members Richard Bolen and John Shott as the Grants Committee. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to appoint the Officers (President Weber, Vice President Hatfield and Secretary/Treasurer White), Mr. Flaherty and Mr. Webb, as well as new Board members Jodie Boylen and Ken Gray as the Strategic Planning Committee.
A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to appoint Judge Aloi, Vice President Hatfield and Mr. Ramey as the Bar Foundation Fellows Nominating Committee. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to appoint the three Officers to serve as the Audit Committee.

The next item on the agenda was the Executive Director’s Report. Mr. Tinder stated that the Marriott Hotel had provided a proposal to hold the 15th Bar Foundation Fellows Dinner on Thursday, April 25, 2013. After some comments, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to have the Dinner on April 25, 2013 at the Marriott Hotel in Charleston. He also presented proposals for the Board to consider regarding the annual audit and the monthly bank reconciliations. After some discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to hire Herman and Cormany to do the annual audit and to hire Gibbons and Kawash to do the monthly bank reconciliations.

The Board then considered a request from the WV Bar Association to again sponsor the Fellows Luncheon on August 17, 2012, for ABA Fellows and Bar Foundation Fellows during its Annual Convention. After some discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to make a $150 grant to the WV Bar Association to be a sponsor of the Fellows Luncheon.

The next item for discussion related to the Bar Foundation office space situation with the impending sale of the 2008 building and the 2008A garage apartment located behind it which had served as the Bar Foundation office space since January, 2008. After discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to have the Bar Foundation use a post office box for regular mail and that the current phone system be located at Mr. Tinder’s home, at a reduction in cost, once the 2008A garage apartment is no longer available for use. 

Under Other Business, Vice President Nord reported that he had done some work with Bar Foundation Fellow Rob Fisher regarding a joint mentoring program with the State Bar. It was agreed that incoming President Weber would follow up on this possible program. 
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Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed for the Board to go into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters. Mr. Tinder left the meeting room. After some period of time, the Board came out of Executive Session and Mr. Tinder returned. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to enter into an Employment Contract with Mr. Tinder as a part-time employee for the 2012-13 fiscal year in accordance with terms that had been earlier discussed between Mr. Tinder and Secretary/Treasurer Weber with the agreement to be signed by Mr. Weber, as the incoming President and that Mr. Tinder be authorized to spend up to $1,000 for a new laptop computer to replace the current one that was purchased in January, 2008.

There were numerous comments made praising the Officers and Board members, whose terms were expiring with this meeting. These individuals had given tremendous amounts of time and effort in the past few years as the Bar Foundation faced important challenges and opportunities and moved proactively to fulfill its mission as a thriving philanthropic organization to improve the administration of justice and the provision of legal services. They were commended for their outstanding leadership. The four retiring Board members are:

Joe Long-Bluefield
Steve Nord-Huntington
Jane Moran-Williamson
Eric Holmes-Ripley 

President Long announced that the meetings of the Board of Directors for the 2012-13 year would be held at 12:00 Noon at the Flaherty, Sensabaugh and Bonasso law offices in Charleston on the following dates:

September 6, 2012
December 6, 2012
March 7, 2013
June 6, 2013
                             

 There being no further business to transact, the meeting was adjourned.

